THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY
OF STAFFORD COUNTY, VIRGINIA
REGULAR BIMONTHLY MEETING MINUTES


July 11, 2008

1.
CALL TO ORDER

The regularly scheduled bimonthly meeting of The Economic Development

Authority (EDA), of Stafford County, Virginia was held on July 11, 2008 in the Board Chambers of the Stafford County Government Center located at 1300 Courthouse Road Stafford, Virginia at 1:30 P.M.  A quorum was present.
Members Present

Don Newlin

Chairman
Joel Griffin
            Vice Chairman 
David Beiler


            Jo Knight
Mark Safferstone
Wendy Surman

Jack Rowley  
Members Absent 

None
Also Present:

Tim Baroody


Secretary

Robert Carter


Treasurer

Mr. Newlin welcomed new member Mr. David Beiler to the EDA.


Mr. Newlin read to the Board a proclamation honoring Mr. Ted Hontz.  A motion was 
made by Mr. Beiler to accept the proclamation.  Dr. Safferstone seconded the motion.


VOTE:   
7-0 approved

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Motion for approval of the May 9, 2008 Regular Meeting Minutes was made by Ms. Knight.  Mr. Rowley seconded the motion.
VOTE: 
7-0 approved

3. PUBLIC PRESENTATION
Mr. Ted Parks an opponent of the Stafford Airport made a presentation to the Board.  Mr. Parks is against any expansion of the airport along with any decrease in personal property tax for air craft owners.  Mr. Parks asked the Board to take the time to review his presentation.
4. TREASURER’S REPORT

· June 10, 2008 Balance $844,546.65
· July 7, 2008 Balance  $789,295.30
A motion was made by Mr. Rowley to accept the Treasurer’s reports.  Ms. Surman seconded the motion.


VOTE:

7-0 approved

Mr. Carter informed the Board that the new fiscal year had begun which requires that an 
audit on the last fiscal must be completed.  Mr. Carter stated that he had a proposal from 
the firm of Bowling & Franklin who would conduct the audit for a cost of $2800.00.  Mr. 
Carter requested that the Board make a motion to retain Bowling & Franklin to conduct 
the 2008 audit.


A motion was made by Ms. Knight to approve the hiring of Bowling & Franklin at a cost 
of $2,800.00 to conduct the 2008 audit.  Mr. Rowley seconded the motion.


VOTE: 
7-0 approved
5. SECRETARY’S REPORT

Mr. Baroody updated the Authority on the department’s activities.
· Mr. Baroody informed the Board that The Globe & Laurel had requested their first installment of their EDA grant.
· Mr. Baroody updated the Board on the Quantico/Belvoir Alliance.  Mr. Baroody stated that he had met with the executive director of the alliance on three occasions, and that they were working on coordinating an event to be held in Stafford sometime in September of 2008.  Mr. Baroody will continue to keep the Board informed.

6. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

· Update Bylaws -   Mr. Carter informed the Board that two changes to the bylaws had been requested.

1. The elected Chairman of the EDA can serve an unlimited term or at the 


    pleasure of the Board.

2. The second change was requested by the BOS chairman George Schwartz. On page 5 of the bylaws the revised text will read that “we will all work to move Stafford forward.”

Mr. Beiler was opposed to section 9 of the bylaws which he regarded as unconstitutional.  
He was also against no term limits for elected EDA Members.


A motion was made by Ms. Knight to approve the amended bylaws.  Mr. Rowley 


seconded.


VOTE:
6-1 approved




Mr. Beiler voted no

· Elections –

Mr. Rowley made a motion to elect Don Newlin as chairman of the EDA.  Mrs. Surman 
seconded.


VOTE:  
6-1 approved


Ms. Surman made a motion to elect Joel Griffin as Vice Chairman of the EDA.  Mr. 



Rowley seconded.


VOTE:
7-0 approved

Mr. Newlin made a motion to elect Tim Baroody as Secretary of the EDA.  Ms. Surman 
seconded the motion.


VOTE:
7-0 approved


Mr. Newlin made a motion that Bob Carter be elected Treasurer of the EDA.  Ms. 
Knight seconded.


VOTE:
7-0 approved


A motion was made by Dr. Safferstone to increase the legal council fee to $850.00 per 
month.  Mr. Beiler seconded.

VOTE:
7-0 approved

7. COMMITTEE REPORT


None
8. OLD BUSINESS

· Ms. Surman informed the Board that the opening of the Globe and Laurel was a huge success.  Major Spooner was very happy and grateful to the EDA for all that was done to help them get started in their new location.  Mr. Baroody stated that the opening of the restaurant in Stafford County generated 6 articles in various publications.
· Mr. Newlin informed the Board that Medicorp had agreed to an advanced payment of $390,000 to the EDA.  With this knowledge Mr. Carter asked if the Board would like to approve the motion that was made during the Board’s last work session to give $300,000 to Germanna Community College to support their move to Stafford.  The break down would be $150,000 year one, $100,000 year two, $50,000 year three.


A motion was made by Ms. Knight to give Germanna Community College $300,000.  
Ms. Surman seconded.


VOTE:
5-0 approved




Dr. Safferstone and Mr. Rowley abstained

9. NEW BUSINESS 

Chamber Presentation– Woody Van Valkenburg, Jennifer Boyd and Nick Perine gave the Board a presentation on the Leadership Fredericksburg Program. This educational and training program is interested in developing leaders in the civic area, public area and non-profit area.  Participants are provided with a mentor who encourages them to explore their strengths and weaknesses as a future business or civic leader.
A motion was made by Mr. Rowley to contribute $5,000 to the Leadership Fredericksburg Program.  Ms. Knight seconded.

VOTE:
6-0 approved


Dr. Safferstone abstained

Airport Tax Study Report – Walt George, chairman of the Stafford Regional Airport Authority requested that the EDA support the lowering of the personal property tax on air craft from $3.00 per 100 to $0.01 per 100.  This would put Stafford in line to compete with the Manassas Airport for business.  Mr. George explained that Stafford’s high rate was causing clients to look to Manassas to meet their needs.  He sited three clients who had submitted letters of interest who would lease a total of 130,000 sq. feet of hanger space if the personal property tax was lowered.
After some discussion a motion was made by Ms. Surman for the EDA to support the reduction in personal property tax for aircraft owners from $3.00 per 100 to $0.01 per 100. Ms. Knight seconded the motion.
A substitute motion was made by Mr. Beiler to support the reduction of the personal property tax on aircraft from $3.00 per 100 to $1.50 per 100.  Motion failed due to a lack of a second.

VOTE:
6-1 approved



Mr. Beiler voted no

Request to Dredge Aquia Creek – Dr. Safferstone stated that while he was not against giving the $50,000 to dredge the creek, he did think that it would be a good idea for the Board to have a site visit to Government Island to better understand the need for dredging. 
The August Work Session will be a site visit to Government Island on August 14, 2008.  Board members will leave at 9:00 am from the Economic Development Office. 
10. ATTORNEY’S REPORT

None
11.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business brought before the EDA, Mr. Newlin adjourned the meeting at 2:50P.M. to the Regular Meeting on Friday, Sept.12, 2008.





MINUTES SUBMITTED BY:






​​​​                                            






Tim Baroody





EDA Secretary

MINUTES APPROVED BY: 

_________________________

Don Newlin

EDA Chairman


